
 

   

  
Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Limited and The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited 
(the “Hong Kong Stock Exchange”) take no responsibility for the contents of this 
announcement, make no representation as to its accuracy or completeness and expressly 
disclaim any liability whatsoever for any loss howsoever arising from or in reliance upon the 
whole or any part of the contents of this announcement. 
 

 

 
NetEase, Inc. 

(Incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability) 
(Stock Code: 9999) 

 
VOLUNTARY ANNOUNCEMENT 

UPDATE ON STATUS UNDER HOLDING FOREIGN COMPANIES 
ACCOUNTABLE ACT 

On May 4, 2022, New York time, the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) 
provisionally named NetEase, Inc. (the “Company”) as a Commission-Identified Issuer after 
the Company filed its annual report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended December 31, 
2021 with the SEC on April 28, 2022, New York time, which included an audit report issued 
by a public accounting firm that the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (the 
“PCAOB”) has determined that it is unable to inspect or investigate completely. The 
Company has previously disclosed that its auditor, the independent registered public 
accounting firm that issued the audit report included in its annual report filed with the SEC, is 
currently not inspected by the PCAOB, hence the identification by the PCAOB was expected.   

In accordance with the Holding Foreign Companies Accountable Act, if the SEC determines 
that a company has filed audit reports issued by a registered public accounting firm that 
cannot be inspected or investigated completely by the PCAOB for three consecutive years 
beginning in 2021, the SEC shall prohibit its shares or American depositary shares (the 
“ADSs”) from being traded on a national securities exchange or in the over-the-counter 
trading market in the United States. In addition, legislation is being considered in the United 
States to shorten the number of non-inspection years from three years to two.  

The Company’s ADSs, each of which represents five ordinary shares, continue to trade 
uninterrupted on the Nasdaq Global Select Market. In addition, the Company’s ordinary 
shares trade on the Main Board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (“HKEX”) 
under the stock code “9999.” The ordinary shares listed on HKEX are fully fungible with the 
shares represented by the Company’s ADSs. 

The Company will continue to monitor market developments and evaluate all strategic 
options, with the appropriate counsel and guidance. The Company also notes that this update 
has no impact on its business operations. 
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Hangzhou, China, May 5, 2022 
 
As at the date of this announcement, the board of directors of the Company comprises 
Mr. William Lei Ding as the director, and Ms. Alice Cheng, Mr. Denny Lee, Mr. Joseph Tong, 
Mr. Lun Feng and Mr. Michael Leung as the independent directors. 
 


